The Relationship Between Pricing Transparency and Price Competition in the US Health Care Industry

By Juan Carvajal, Christopher Ody, and Christopher Whaley ABA Antitrust Law Section (Nov. 5, 2024)





Juan Carvajal

Christopher Ody

I. Introduction

Escalating health care costs and wide variation in health care prices in the US have given rise to questions about how to encourage price-shopping by consumers and stimulate price competition among health care providers. Would making it easier for consumers to compare prices across providers cause patients to select lower-cost providers? Would providers lower their prices in response? Given the variability and opacity of prices of health care services in the US, can consumers even compare prices in the first place? In this context, policymakers and researchers have an increased interest on pricing transparency within the health care industry. Pricing transparency refers to practices that make prices more accessible and understandable for stakeholders such as patients, employers, insurers, government entities, and researchers.¹

Advocates of health care pricing transparency argue that it could lower health care spending without compromising quality of care for several reasons:²



- First, health care spending in the US is higher than in other developed countries, with health care prices thought to be a major driver of these spending differences.³ For instance, in 2016, the US spent 17.8% of its GDP on health care, whereas Australia, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Japan, the Netherlands, Sweden, Switzerland, and the UK all spent less than 12.5% of their GDP.⁴ These differences in spending appear to be driven more by the prices of labor and goods and administrative costs than by differences in utilization rates.
- Second, US health care prices for the same medical service vary widely across regions, across hospitals in the same region, and even within hospitals. Such price variation occurs even for undifferentiated medical services, suggesting that patients do not shop based on price.
- Third, many stakeholders have limited access to health care pricing information, which hinders their ability to make informed decisions about care.

Pricing transparency initiatives aim to shed light on these price variations, potentially reducing them and lowering health care costs. Economists' predictions of the effects of pricing transparency regulations on prices, however, are ambiguous, and the empirical evidence on the effects of these regulations has so far been mixed and context dependent. In this article, we summarize recent pricing transparency regulations and examine and review the economic research on their effects.

II. Health Care Prices for Whom?

Different price measures matter to different stakeholders in the US health care system. For example, an insurer is likely concerned about the full cost of an MRI, but a patient is likely concerned only about their out-of-pocket costs. Depending on their intent, pricing transparency regulations may report different measures of price. There are at least three common price measures:

- **List prices** are the prices that health care providers charge and the maximum that patients might pay. Uninsured patients may be particularly concerned about list prices, as these are the prices that they face unless they secure discounts.
- **Net prices** reflect the discounts that insurers negotiate from health care providers. Insurers interested in reducing total medical spending are likely more concerned about net prices.
- **Out-of-pocket costs** reflect what patients pay. For insured patients, out-of-pocket costs are typically only a small share of net prices, which in turn may be only a small share of list prices. Insured patients are likely more concerned about their out-of-pocket costs than what their insurer pays.

Legislators and researchers often focus on different pricing measures. In the following sections, we summarize legislative efforts to promote pricing transparency in health care and findings from academic research.

III. Summary of Recent Pricing Transparency Measures

Over the past decade, state and federal governments have introduced and enacted legislation to promote health care pricing transparency at different levels of the US health care system. These rising transparency measures have focused on two areas:

- 1. Prices of prescription drugs, usually by requiring manufacturers to publish list prices
- 2. Prices and costs of hospital services and procedures, usually by requiring providers to publish list or net prices

A. Pricing Transparency Measures for Prescription Drugs

Twenty-four of the 50 US states have passed over 35 laws aimed at promoting transparency for prescription drug costs since 2017.7 While advocates of these laws seek to make prescription drugs more affordable to patients,8 most efforts have focused on the list prices that manufacturers charge, not the out-of-pocket expenses that patients pay:

- Some states, such as North Dakota, have required drug manufacturers to report **list prices**.9
- Other states, such as California¹⁰ and Florida,¹¹ have required manufacturers to report **planned list price increases**. Legislation currently being considered by the US Senate the Fair Accountability and Innovative Research Drug Pricing Act would require drug manufacturers to "report about certain price increases for prescription drugs and biological products with a wholesale cost of at least \$100 per month," as well as report additional information such as cost of development, revenue, and profit.¹²
- Other states, such as Minnesota and Oregon, have required other market participants such as pharmacy benefit managers (PBMs), insurers, or pharmacies to provide further information on prescription drugs. ^{13,14} For example, Oregon requires insurers to provide information on the costliest and most commonly prescribed drugs, and the impact of prescription drugs costs on insurance premiums. ¹⁵

B. Pricing Transparency Measures for Medical Services

Other transparency measures at both the federal and state level have focused on prices of medical services. These laws vary substantially in scope and the types of price measure they report.

At the federal level, there has been a significant effort to increase transparency for list prices, net prices, and out-of-pocket expenses:

- The Hospital Price Transparency Rule of 2019 requires US hospitals to publicize up-to-date list and net prices starting in 2021.¹⁶
- The No Surprises Act protects patients from unforeseen medical bills for out-ofnetwork medical services.^{17,18}

 President Trump's executive orders on price and quality transparency require insurers to report list prices, negotiated rates, and out-of-pocket costs for medical services.¹⁹

At the state level, 17 states have passed over 30 pricing transparency laws for hospital services since 2020:²⁰

- Some states, including Arkansas, Arizona, and Colorado, have passed laws that enhance penalties for those providers that do not comply with federal transparency regulations. These laws typically do not impose additional information requirements.²¹
- Other states, including Florida ²² and Oklahoma, ²³ require hospitals to report list prices before patients receive a service. These laws typically do not require hospitals to report patients' out-of-pocket costs.

IV. Economic Insight into The Effect of Pricing Transparency Measures

A. Benefits and Drawbacks of Pricing Transparency

Proponents of pricing transparency argue that it can help patients compare prices across health care providers by reducing what economists call "search costs." ²⁴ If consumers have better information about prices, they can select lower-cost medical services that still meet their needs.

Pricing transparency measures can reduce health care spending through the demand side (how consumers respond) and the supply side (how health care providers respond):

- On the demand side, pricing transparency can lower medical spending by guiding patients to lower-priced providers. The more relevant the information provided to the patient (for instance, out-of-pocket expenses as opposed to list prices), the more likely these measures are to impact patient behavior. Insurers, in turn, may use greater access to list price information to negotiate lower prices with providers.²⁵
- On the supply side, pricing transparency can promote price competition among providers, as providers can attract more patients through lower prices when it is easier for patients to compare prices.

However, pricing transparency does not necessarily impact consumer behavior. Patients only have a financial incentive to choose a lower-priced provider if doing so reduces their out-of-pocket costs. For patients with insurance (92.1% of the US population in 2022),²⁶ out-of-pocket costs are typically only a small share of list or net prices. Chernew, et al. (2021) found that, even for common undifferentiated services such as an MRI, insured patients often select high-priced options even when lower-price providers are readily available.²⁷

Additionally, many patients base treatment decisions on factors other than price. For example, in emergencies, patients are unlikely to price shop. Other considerations, such as provider reputation or physician referrals, are often more critical in patients' decision

making. Even for non-emergent, undifferentiated services, patients often rely on their physicians' recommendations, which may not prioritize cost. For example, primary care providers employed by hospital systems will commonly refer patients to providers within their system, even when less expensive alternatives exist.²⁸

Furthermore, economists have warned that pricing transparency measures could increase health care spending:

- First, pricing transparency could facilitate collusion among health care providers,²⁹ making it easier for competitors to monitor and maintain collusive price agreements.³⁰ For example, Albaek, et al. (1997) found that prices for readymix concrete in Denmark increased by 15–20% after the Danish government publicly released transaction prices, likely due to decreased price competition.³¹
- Second, pricing transparency might discourage providers from offering discounts to specific customers, ³² as these discounts would be visible to all customers, thereby potentially forcing providers to offer similar discounts to their other customers. Faced with the choice of giving a discount to all customers or none, providers may opt to stop offering discounts. For example, the Medicaid Drug Rebate Program which requires drug manufacturers to extend discounts that they give to non-Medicaid purchasers to Medicaid purchasers as well ³³ has been shown to increase drug manufacturers' incentive to offer lower discounts to non-Medicaid purchasers, all else equal.³⁴

Thus, economic theory suggests the effect of pricing transparency regulations is ambiguous. In the next section, we summarize the available empirical evidence.

B. Empirical Evidence

The empirical evidence on the impact of pricing transparency is also mixed. Some studies suggest that access to price information can encourage price shopping, particularly when the transparency focuses on out-of-pocket costs. Lieber (2017) shows that employees of a large firm obtained lower prices, particularly for non-primary and nonemergency care, after gaining access to net prices and out-of-pocket costs for medical services. Brown (2019) found that the introduction of a pricing transparency website in New Hampshire, which provided net prices and out-of-pocket costs for medical imaging procedures, resulted in modest price reductions. These reductions occurred both because consumers, particularly those with deductibles, chose lower-priced providers and because providers lowered their prices. In price 2017, which provides a provider should be a support of prices and out-of-pocket costs for medical imaging procedures, resulted in modest price reductions. These reductions occurred both because consumers, particularly those with deductibles, chose lower-priced providers and because providers lowered their prices.

However, because many patients are insured, they might not be fully incentivized to use pricing transparency tools. As a result, some researchers have found that these tools have low adoption and therefore a limited impact on consumer behavior, even when out-of-pocket cost information is provided.³⁷ For example, Mehrotra, et. al (2014) found that only 1% of New Hampshire residents visited the state's pricing transparency website tool over three years.³⁸

When pricing transparency measures impact list or net prices instead of out-of-pocket costs, the evidence on consumer behavior is even more mixed. Some studies find modest effects. For example, Whaley (2019) found that patients chose lower-priced

providers after accessing negotiated pricing information, although this was limited to certain services like laboratory tests, and not office visits.³⁹ Other studies, such as Christensen, et al. (2020), found no change in consumer behavior but documented that hospitals slightly lowered list prices, likely due to reputational costs associated with the perception of overcharging.⁴⁰ Finally, Allcott, et al. (2021) found a slight increase in spending after list prices were reported for outpatient providers in New York.⁴¹

The effectiveness of pricing transparency depends on how responsive patients are to price changes when they have access to pricing information. For services where patients are not price sensitive, access to pricing information may not lead to price shopping. Conversely, for services where demand is more price sensitive, access to pricing information can have a greater impact on patient behavior. Economists have studied how responsive patients are to changes in health care prices. Findings suggest that demand is somewhat price sensitive. For instance, Prager (2020) found that consumers actively shopped based on out-of-pocket costs, even for complex inpatient care.⁴²

However, there is also evidence that insurance coverage limits patients' responses to price changes. Studies by Whaley, et al. (2017) and Auoad, et al. (2019) show that patients are more responsive to price changes when reference pricing programs are in place. These programs set reference prices for certain procedures and require patients to pay the difference for care that exceeds this benchmark.⁴³ This is consistent with studies that found stronger responses to pricing transparency among patients with higher cost sharing. Thus, the effect of pricing transparency is larger when it is combined with a stronger financial incentive to price shop.⁴⁴

V. Conclusion

We draw three main conclusions:

- First, much of the policy rationale and academic research on pricing transparency
 has focused on helping insured patients price shop. By contrast, much of
 the pricing transparency regulation has mandated the disclosure of pricing
 information that is of limited relevance to insured patients. More recent
 regulations have attempted to bridge that gap.
- Second, the predicted effects of pricing transparency regulations on prices are ambiguous and context dependent.
- Third, the empirical evidence on the effects of pricing transparency on comparison shopping and pricing has been mixed and context dependent. However, pricing transparency appears more effective when combined with stronger incentives for patients to price shop.

Endnotes

- D. Andrew Austin and Jane G. Gravelle, "Does Price Transparency Improve Market Efficiency? Implications of Empirical Evidence in Other Markets for the Health Sector," Congressional Research Service (2007), pp. 1–2.
- 2. There have been calls to increase pricing transparency in other industries as well, such as the consumer financial services industry. See, e.g., Laurie Goodman, Ted Tozer, and Alexei Alexandrov, "More Transparency in Lender Mortgage Rates Could Make Homeownership More Affordable," Urban Wire, November 29, 2023; Mark Furletti, "Credit Card Pricing Developments and Their Disclosure," Discussion Paper, Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia (2003).
- Gerard F. Anderson, Uwe E. Reinhardt, Peter S. Hussey, and Varduhi Petrosyan, "It's The Prices, Stupid: Why the United States Is So Different From Other Countries," Health Affairs 22, no. 3 (2003): 89–105; Gerard F. Anderson, Peter S. Hussey, and Varduhi Petrosyan, "It's Still The Prices, Stupid: Why the US Spends So Much On Health Care, And A Tribute To Uwe Reinhardt, Health Affairs 38, no. 1 (2019): 87–95.
- 4. Irene Papanicolas, Liana R. Woskie, and Ashish K. Jha, "Health Care Spending in the United States and Other High-Income Countries," *JAMA* 319, no. 10 (2018): 1024–1039.
- Cooper, et al. (2019) found that health care spending by privately insured patients varied by more than a factor
 of three across US geographies, with half of that dispersion driven by variation in prices of medical services.
 Zack Cooper, Stuart V. Craig, Martin Gaynor, and John Van Reenen, "The Price Ain't Right? Hospital Prices and
 Health Spending on the Privately Insured," The Quarterly Journal of Economics 134 no. 1 (2019): 51–107.
- See, e.g., Michael Chernew, Zack Cooper, Eugene Larsen Hallock, and Fiona Scott Morton, "Physician agency, consumerism, and the consumption of lower-limb MRI scans," Journal of Health Economics 76 (2021): 102427.
- "State Laws Passed to Lower Prescription Drug Costs: 2017–2024," National Academy for State Health Policy, updated September 3, 2024, available at https://nashp.org/state-tracker/state-drug-pricing-laws-2017-2024.
- 8. Webinar, "Prescription Drug Affordability Boards: Taking on the High Cost of Prescription Drugs," National Academy for State Health Policy, June 14, 2024, available at https://nashp.org/prescription-drug-affordability-boards-taking-on-the-high-cost-of-prescription-drugs.
- 9. North Dakota requires "each drug manufacturer to submit a report to the Board of Pharmacy every three months with the current wholesale acquisition cost (WAC) [one measure of list price] information for each drug sold in the state." House Bill (HB) 1032, North Dakota (2021); "State Laws Passed to Lower Prescription Drug Costs: 2017-2024," National Academy for State Health Policy, updated September 3, 2024, available at https://nashp.org/state-tracker/state-drug-pricing-laws-2017-2024.
- 10. California passed US Senate Bill (SB) 17 in 2017, requiring "manufacturers to notify all purchasers at least 90 days prior to the planned effective date of a price increase for prescription drugs currently on the market" where WAC is greater than \$40. SB 17, California (2017); "State Laws Passed to Lower Prescription Drug Costs: 2017-2024," National Academy f or State Health Policy, updated September 3, 2024, available at https://nashp.org/state-tracker/state-drug-pricing-laws-2017-2024.
- 11. Florida passed SB 1550 in 2023, requiring "prescription drug manufacturer to report, on the effective date of a manufacturer's reportable drug price increase, notification of each increase to the Department of Business and Professional Regulation specifying certain information about the drug." SB 1550, Florida (2023); "State Laws Passed to Lower Prescription Drug Costs: 2017-2024," National Academy for State Health Policy, updated September 3, 2024, available at https://nashp.org/state-tracker/state-drug-pricing-laws-2017-2024.
- 12. S.935, 118th Congress (2023-2024).
- 13. See e.g., HB 1263, South Dakota (2021); SB 447, Michigan (2021).
- 14. Minnesota requires pharmacies, PBMs, and wholesalers to "report drug descriptions, rebate information, and number of units dispensed." See Senate File 2995, Minnesota (2023); "State Laws Passed to Lower Prescription Drug Costs: 2017-2024," National Academy for State Health Policy, updated September 3, 2024, available at https://nashp.org/state-tracker/state-drug-pricing-laws-2017-2024.
- 15. Oregon requires health insurers to report data on drug prices and the "impact of prescription drug prices on premium rates." See HB 4005, Oregon (2018).
- 84 Federal Register 65524; "Hospital Price Transparency Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs)," Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, June 6, 2024, available at www.cms.gov/files/document/hospital-price-transparency-frequently-asked-questions.pdf.
- 17. Public Law 116-260, 116th Congress (2019-2020).
- 18. "No Surprises Act," John Hopkins Medicine, available at https://www.hopkinsmedicine.org/patient-care/patients-visitors/billing-insurance/no-surprises-act.

- "CMS Completes Historic Price Transparency Initiative," Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, October 28, 2020, available at www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-completes-historic-price-transparency-initiative.
- "State Laws Passed to Address Health System Costs: 2020-2024," National Academy for State Health Policy, May 29, 2024, available at https://nashp.org/state-laws-passed-to-address-health-system-costs-2020-2024/.
- 21. See, e.g., HB 1452, Arkansas (2023); SB 1603, Arizona (2023); SB 23-252, Colorado (2023).
- Florida requires licensed facilities to post online a consumer-friendly list of standard charges for at least 300 shoppable health care services. See HB 7089, Florida (2024).
- Oklahoma requires health care providers and hospitals to make available the public health care prices for at least the 20 most common medical services provided. See HB 1006, Oklahoma (2022).
- 24. See, e.g., Steven Salop and Joseph Stiglitz, "Bargains and Ripoffs: A Model of Monopolistically Competitive Price Dispersion," *The Review of Economic Studies* 44, no. 3 (1977); Kenneth Burdett and Kenneth L. Judd, "Equilibrium Price Dispersion," *Econometrica* 51, no. 4 (1983).
- David M. Cutler, Mark McClellan, and Joseph P. Newhouse, "How Does Managed Care Do It?" The RAND Journal of Economics 31, no. 3 (2000): 526–548; Alan T. Sorensen, "Insurer-hospital bargaining: negotiated discounts in post-deregulation Connecticut," The Journal of Industrial Economics 51, no. 4 (2003): 469–490.
- Katherine Keisler-Starkey, Lisa N. Bunch, and Rachel A. Lindstrom, "Health Insurance Coverage in the United States: 2022," Current Population Reports, United States Census Bureau, September 2023, available at https://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/library/publications/2023/demo/p60-281.pdf.
- Michael Chernew, Zack Cooper, Eugene Larsen Hallock, and Fiona Scott Morton, "Physician agency, consumerism, and the consumption of lower-limb MRI scans," Journal of Health Economics 76 (2021): 102427.
- See, e.g., Michael Chernew, Zack Cooper, Eugene Larsen Hallock, and Fiona Scott Morton, "Physician agency, consumerism, and the consumption of lower-limb MRI scans," Journal of Health Economics 76 (2021): 102427.
- 29. David Cutler and Leemore Dafny, "Designing Transparency Systems for Medical Care Prices," The New England Journal of Medicine 364, no. 10 (2011): 894–895.
- 30. See, e.g., Margaret C. Levenstein and Valerie Y. Suslow, "What Determines Cartel Success?" Journal of Economic Literature 44, no. 1 (2006).
- Sevnd Albaek, Peter Mollgaard, and Per B. Overgaard, "Government-Assisted Oligopoly Coordination? A Concrete Case," The Journal of Industrial Economics 45, no. 4 (1997).
- 32. See, e.g., David Cutler and Leemore Dafny, "Designing Transparency Systems for Medical Care Prices," The New England Journal of Medicine 364, no. 10 (2011): 894–895.
- 33. "Medicaid Drug Rebate Program (MDRP)," Medicaid, August 20, 2024, available at www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/prescription-drugs/medicaid-drug-rebate-program/index.html.
- 34. See, e.g., Mark Duggan and Fiona M. Scott Morton, "The Distortionary Effects of Government Procurement: Evidence from Medicaid Prescription Drug Purchasing," *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 121, no. 1 (2006); "How the Medicaid Rebate on Prescription Drugs Affects Pricing in the Pharmaceutical Industry," Congressional Budget Office (1996).
- 35. Ethan M.J. Lieber, "Does It Pay to Know Prices in Health Care?" *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy* 9, no. 1 (2017).
- 36. Zach Y. Brown, "Equilibrium Effects of Health Care Price Information," *The Review of Economics and Statistics* 101, no. 4 (2019): 699–712.
- 37. Anna D. Sinaiko, Karen E. Joynt, and Meredith B. Rosenthal, "Association Between Viewing Health Care Price Information and Choice of Health Care Facility," *JAMA Internal Medicine* 176, no. 12 (2016).
- 38. Ateev Mehrotra, Tyler Brannen, and Anna D. Sinaiko, "Use Patterns of a State Health Care Price Transparency Web Site: What Do Patients Shop For?" *Inquiry* (2014).
- 39. Christopher M. Whaley, "Provider Responses to Online Price Transparency," *Journal of Health Economics* 66 (2019): 241–259.
- 40. Hans B. Christensen, Eric Floyd, and Mark Maffett, "The Only Prescription is Transparency: The Effect of Charge- Price-Transparency Regulation on Healthcare Prices," *Management Science* 66, no. 7 (2020).
- 41. Hunt Allcott, Kayleigh Barnes, Sherry Glied, Ben Handel, and Grace Kim, *The Impact of Price (Charge) Transparency in Outpatient Provider Markets*, Working Paper (2021).
- 42. Elena Prager, "Healthcare Demand under Simple Prices: Evidence from Tiered Hospital Networks," *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics*, 12.4 (2020): 196–223.

- 43. Christopher M. Whaley, Chaoran Guo, and Timothy Brown, "The Moral Hazard Effects of Consumer Responses to Targeted Cost-Sharing," *Journal of Health Economics* 56 (2017): 201–221; Marion Aouad, Timothy T. Brown, and Christopher M. Whaley, "Reference pricing: The case of screening colonoscopies," *Journal of Health Economics* 65 (2019): 246–259.
- 44. Christopher M. Waley, Timothy Brown, and James Robinson, "Consumer Responses to Price Transparency Alone Versus Price Transparency Combined with Reference Pricing," *American Journal of Health Economics* 5, no. 2 (2019).

Published by the American Bar Association ©2024. Reproduced with permission. All rights reserved. This information or any portion thereof may not be copied or disseminated in any form or by any means or stored in an electronic database or retrieval system without the express written consent of the American Bar Association.